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Question (Senator FAWCETT): Can you clarify then, you said Defence Personnel are covered by the 
SOFA, by that do you mean ADF personnel or does that include Defence civilians or Defence 
contractors or other people who may be sent there from the Department Defence? 
 
Answer: Regarding Defence activities in PNG, the 1977 SOFA applies to a ‘Visiting Force’ (which 
means ADF personnel) and its ‘civilian component’ which means civilian personnel accompanying the 
ADF Visiting Force. The civilian personnel could be from Defence or any other government agency, or 
non-government entity or organisation, so long as they are accompanying the Visiting Force. Civilian 
Defence contractors could be included within the civilian component. Defence policy has been 
generally to do so only when those contractors are embedded within Defence entities. It is important 
to note that the SOFA would not grant immunity from PNG jurisdiction for any Defence contractor 
included as part of the civilian component accompanying a Visiting Force.   
 
Question (Chair, Mr WILSON): whether or not Australia has given some consideration to the adequacy 
of our arrangements with that respect, or whether we’ve seen the introduction of the Leahy Act and 
its operations is something Australia might move towards? 
 
Answer: Allegations of human rights non-compliance against a member of a partner force that 
Defence considered working with would be a matter of serious concern for Defence. 
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